Joint Meeting of the New York and Westchester Faculty Councils

Friday, June 8, 2007

Graduate Center, White Plains

General

The meeting was called to order by Vince Barrella at 10:14 a.m.  Vince Barrella and Margaret Fitzgerald presided.

Minutes were kept by Daniel Tinkelman.

Approximately 90 people were in attendance, including faculty from both New York and Westchester, President Friedman, administrators, staff, and deans. The attendance list has unfortunately been lost.

President Friedman’s remarks

President Friedman spoke for some time, addressing some matters that had been raised to him, and generally speaking about his plans for the University.

He noted that federal law forbids him from commenting in any way on student disciplinary proceedings, and he therefore could not address questions that had been raised to him by e-mail regarding the status of proceedings against students arrested at protests in December. However, he noted the University has a long-standing policy to defer conferral of degrees until any internal proceedings conclude.

He has a full mandate to take necessary actions to put Pace on a stable basis. His is not a “caretaker administration.” He has a high sense of urgency. 

He will be turning his attention to the question of what Pace needs to do after it addresses its short-term deficit issues. This remains a difficult environment for tuition-driven universities. Goldin Associates is looking at the marginal profitability of various schools and programs. President Freidman said their report would be shared with faculty. 

The enrollment process for the upcoming academic year is going well. We do need to pay attention to our attrition rate, and to student quality measures.

He spoke about a number of changes he wants to see. These include: a different management style; changes in how we use our real estate; trying to execute decisions more quickly; trying to reduce unnecessary bureaucracy, while preserving internal controls; decentralization; and trying to make improvements through a continuous series of small steps.

He spoke about a need to find Pace’s “competitive edge” in competing for students. In the past, it was in professional education, but that may not be what we stress going forward. We also need a “Pace paradigm” for on-line education. 

Vince Barrella’s Report

Vince noted the JFC had made a resolution in May asking the Board to meet with faculty. A meeting has been scheduled to discuss a number of faculty concerns, including the number of faculty on the board of trustee, and the role of faculty members on committees. Term limits on faculty representatives on committees will also be discussed. Vince will report back by the October faculty meetings. 

Update on students arrested in the fall of 2006

The following resolution was passed by a large majority, with 5 opposed and 9 abstentions:

“The June 8 joint meeting of the New York and Westchester Faculty Councils reaffirms the previously taken motions in support of the students arrested in the Fall, and asks the administration to drop any disciplinary charges.”

Council Commission Motion
Vince Barrella introduced a previously circulated motion, to set up a group of ten people to give the administration faculty input in the near future. The ten include the heads of the faculty councils of Pace’s 6 schools, the chairs of the NYFC and WFC, and one other representative from each of the NYFC and WFC. President Friedman supported the motion.

Resolution Regarding the Creation of a Council Commission

Whereas, the governance structure at the University is in need of review and overhaul so as to promote a greater degree of transparency and cooperation between the administration, the faculty and the Board of Trustees;

Whereas, while said review and overhaul is being conducted and because the University can not remain stagnant, there is an immediate need for the creation of a faculty group to work with the President and the Trustees in a collaborative fashion with respect to those immediate changes necessary for the health and survival of the University;

Whereas, it is imperative that all of the academic schools of the University be represented within the aforementioned faculty group; and

Whereas, the primary governance groups of the University are the Westchester and New York Faculty Councils.
 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

1.  A Council Commission comprised of ten faculty members shall be formed to work in a consultative manner with the President and where appropriate the Trustees of the University.

2.  Membership of the Council Commission is to be comprised of the Chairs of the Westchester and New York faculty councils, a total of two additional members of the location council Executive Committees one each to be designated by the respective Executive Committees, and the Chairs (or their faculty counterparts regardless of title or designation) of each of the school councils (including the School of Law).

3.  The Council Commission shall be empowered with the authority to convene ad hoc committees consisting of non-Commission member faculty to address specific issues on a need basis.  The membership of these ad hoc committees will be chosen by the Council Commission after soliciting nominations from the faculty and those persons chosen shall be ratified by vote of the faculty either before their appointment, or as shortly thereafter as is practicable.

4.  The Council Commission is not intended to replace the location councils which are to remain the primary governance groups of the University.
The motion was amended (by a friendly amendment) to limit the term of the “council commission” to October 15, 2007. 

The motion passed unanimously, with 2 abstaining. 

Planning and budget  commission resolution

After extensive discussion, and after a motion to table failed to achieve the necessary two thirds vote, a majority of those present voted for the following motion. 5 votes were opposed, and there were three abstentions. 

Resolution Regarding the University Planning and Budget Committee

Whereas, the Planning and Budget Committee has not been effective in long-term planning, and has not served as an independent check on the administration's budget process;
 

Whereas, the Planning and Budget Committee is not mentioned in the Faculty Handbook.

 

Whereas, the norm at most universities is either for faculty to be the majority on a broad-based committee dealing with budget matters, or for a separate faculty-only committee to be given input into budget matters;

 

Resolved that it is the sense of the faculty that the Planning and budget Committee should be restructured. A new method of allowing faculty input on budget matters should be established, considering AAUP guidelines, practices at other schools, and other factors. The faculty is willing to accept a variety of structures, although structures where faculty can be systematically outvoted by administrative representatives are not acceptable. 

Other business

Richard Kraus brought forward a number of issues that had been raised by various faculty, and also distributed four different possible models for restructuring the relation between the New York and Westchester campuses. 

A discussion ensued, but no matters were voted upon.
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 12:55. 

